MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 18th October 2010 at Crown Chambers, 7 Market Place Melksham at 7.00 p.m.

Present: Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman); Cllrs. Alan Baines; Elizabethe Bean; Rolf Brindle; Paul Clark; Don Millard; Mike Sankey; Pat Nicol; Steve Petty  and Richard Wood. 

Apologies: Cllr. John Glover and Gregory Coombes.

275/10
Casual Vacancy: The Chairman reported that a letter of resignation had been received from Mr Terry Chivers. The Clerk informed that a casual vacancy had been declared and that the period for residents to request an election ended on 11th November. 

276/10
Foundation Governor for Forest & Sandridge School: Letter received from Forest and Sandridge School to invite the Parish Council to nominate a member to serve as a Foundation Governor. It was noted that as this was a Church of England School, the person nominated was required to have been confirmed a communicant and a regular church goer. Cllr. Baines proposed, seconded by Cllr Bean that Cllr. Nicol be nominated. Cllr. Petty proposed, seconded by Cllr. Brindle that Cllr Millard be nominated.   Following discussion, Cllr. Millard agreed to withdraw as a nominee because although he had strong ties with the school and had served previously on the school PTA for 8 years, he was not a regular communicant with the Church of England.  It was agreed that as Cllr. Millard had so much experience and interest in the school, the Council request in reply that he be kept in mind for another Governor vacancy. 


Resolved: Cllr. Nicol be the nominated member to serve as a Foundation Governor at Forest and Sandridge School.  

277/10
Declarations of Interest: Cllr. Petty declared an interest in planning matters as a Wiltshire Councillor and member of the Wiltshire Council Planning Committee. He also declared an interest in the new allotments grant application to the Area Board, as a member of the Area Board. 


It was agreed to suspend Standing Orders for a period of public participation

278/10
Public Participation:

a) Report from Wiltshire Councillor: Cllr. Roy While reported that in December a proposal would be going to Cabinet re the new Melksham Campus Project.  As mentioned in the Town Council Minutes, £100,000 had been set aside for the Wilts and Berks Canal link.  Wiltshire Council had been carrying out consultation on refuse collections, car parking and minerals.  The consultation re gypsy sites had been deferred. He had spoken with the Council Chairman earlier to let him know the parking problems at Bowerhill were still ongoing and he hoped a site meeting could be arranged in November at Halifax Road

The Chairman, Cllr. Mills asked about the application for a fish and chip shop at the former Bowerhill Post Office premises.


Cllr. While reported he was on the Selwood Housing Board.  Part of the premises would be used for living accommodation and part for the fish and chip shop. On balance he felt it would benefit Bowerhill as the old takeaway next to Tesco was now closed.  He did not think planners would object.  No formal planning application had yet been submitted.

Cllr. Mills mentioned that this would end the possibility of having a post office at Bowerhill. There had been new interest in making a post office part of a new convenience store, but as soon as the applicant had heard a Tesco Express was already there he withdrew because he could not compete


The Council re-convened.

279/10
Minutes, Planning Committee 4th October: Resolved:  The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chair as a correct record.

280/10
Planning Applications: The following planning applications were considered:

MW/10 03144 Prout, 8 Cheshire Close, Bowerhill. Proposed new driveway access

Comments: There is concern that this application will set a precedent for Cheshire Close and that this particular access is intended to enable parking for a commercial vehicle. In view of the proximity of the plot to the main Halifax Road and the existing problems with visibility a condition is needed to prevent commercial usage.

MW 10 03223 Freeman, The Heights, 262A Sandridge Hill, Sandridge Melksham

Proposed metal-clad garage, store and workshop.

Comments: No objections subject to the workshop being used only for hobbies, not commercial use and a clause to restrict hours of use to normal working hours. There needs to be fresh planting of native deciduous trees to replace those being felled. 

There were no objections to the following planning applications:

MW10 03161 Webb, 12 Locking Close, Bowerhill

Proposed garage and lean to extension to east elevation

MW10  03179 LHAD Ltd., Ventura House, 2 Avro Way, Bowerhill.

Proposed change of use from vehicle workshop to dance academy

MW10 03224 Burbidge, 295 Sandridge Road, Northeast to Sandridge Hill, Sandridge Common. Proposed single and two storey extensions to existing cottage.

281/10
Planning Correspondence

a) Local Centre Land Bowerhill (North of Dakota Close and Hornchurch Road: The Council noted a reply from David Hubbard to inform that  he had now met with developers to agree a proposed Marketing Strategy for this site in accordance with the S 106 Agreement.  Developers would also be consulting with the parish council and community groups.   The Chairman commented that this should have happened 10 years earlier.  The Clerk questioned the objectives of the marketing strategy.  Would this mark the commencement of a five year period for possible community use before another bid was made for housing at the site? It was noted that the Appeal Inspector had clearly stated the land was intended for community use. 

Resolved: The Council reply to welcome this progress, to query whether this was a five-year strategy and to say it was looking forward to meeting the developers shortly. 

b) Planning Training: Reply received from Wiltshire Council Principal Planning Officer David Hubbard to inform that planning training would be available for town and parish councils in early December.  This was noted.

c) MW09 02767 Appeal re Oakley Farm: The Clerk reported that the appellant’s cost claim against Wiltshire Council was £2,911. 36 + VAT.

d) Medical Provision, Development East of Melksham:  The Clerk reported that the S 106 Agreement for this development allowed for the provision of land for a new surgery but not the for construction of a surgery.

282/10
Finance

a) Receipts: The Council noted the following receipts:

500313
Allotment Rent 2010/11 – Re-let plots

            £          20.00

500314 
Photocopying – Melksham Gardeners’ Society

£          97.78

BACS
Wiltshire Council: 2nd instalment of Precept


£   49,500.00

b) Accounts for payment: Resolved: The following accounts be checked and approved for payment:

3732
Wiltshire Publications Ltd: Melksham News Quarterly
£        164.50



Newsletter £140 + VAT

3733 British Telecom: Crown Chambers Telephone: 

£          98.04

Calls 08.07.10-07.10.10 Line rental 01.10.10-31.12.10



£84.78 + VAT

3734
P.S.Filkins: Beanacre grasscutting 2 x cuts in September
£          80.00

3735
Buildbase: Maintenance materials £36.11 + VAT

£          42.43

3736
Wilts & Berks Canal Trust: Annual subscription

£          25.00

3737        Mary Jarvis: Oct salary + Additional hours




3738        Margaret Mylchreest: Oct salary incl sick pay + backdated


Sept pay increase due to increased  hours

3739        Mrs Teresa Strange: Oct salary + Expenses (£1.36 + 


VAT cleaning materials)

3740        Mr Terry Cole: 64 hours (28.08.10-18.09.10) + Travel


Allowance (£41.67) +  Mileage (£59.20) 

3741        Mrs Gill Butler: 16 hours (16.09.10-14.10.10)
 


3742
Mrs Elaine Cranton: September office cleaning (11.25hrs)




3743       Mr Barry Mylchreest: Allotment Warden (4 hours



12.07.10-24.09.10) +Mileage £9.60

3744
Inland Revenue: Tax & NI Employer/ee


£        814.41


3745
Wiltshire Council Wiltshire Pension Fund: Superannuation £         634.27



b) New picnic benches, Kennet & Avon Canal. Bowerhill: The Chairman reported that the new picnic benches which had been sponsored by Knorr Bremse were now in place.  The Bowerhill Action Group was now donating them to the Parish Council who would need to add them to the Council’s insurance.  On Wednesday 27th October, there would be a Special Event at 12.00 midday, when Community representatives and the press were invited to have a picnic on site to make their installation.  All councillors were invited to come.

c) Grant Aid for Basketball Extension: The Assistant Finance Officer Teresa Strange reported that the Performance Awards Panel would be meeting on 2nd November to determine the outcome of the Council’s grant application for £6,500. 

d) Grant Aid for new allotments – application to Area Board:-  The Council was dismayed to learn that the Council’s grant application for  £3,050 for funding towards the new allotments (water connections, fencing and gates)  had been turned down by the Board on grounds that parish councils had a statutory responsibility to provide new allotments.  It was noted that there was still an outstanding grant application to the Lottery for £2,700 which was due to be determined in early November. 

It was agreed to suspend Standing Orders again to enable Wiltshire Councillor Roy While to speak

283/10
Public Participation (2)


Grant Application to Area Board for new allotment funding:  Wiltshire Cllr. Roy While reported that at the grants pre-meeting, Wiltshire Councillors had indicated that they would support a grant of £1,000 but at the actual Board Meeting, Wiltshire Councillors voted against the application.  He was concerned that the Parish Council had worked hard to meet criteria, it was recommended for payment by the Board Manager and it appeared all other parish councils were awarded funds except for Melksham Without. 


Cllr. Wood asked if town councillors left the room when town grant applications were considered. 


Cllr. While reported they had not done so in the past but now the rules had changed.


Cllr. Wood  felt this threw into question previous awards to the town, which had been given with support from town councillors. 


Cllr. Petty advised that Wiltshire Councillors were changing the rules to ensure in future that the Board Manager did not make a written recommendation for a grant award on grounds of meeting the set criteria.  This misled organisations into thinking they would automatically be given a grant, which was not the case. 


The Council re-convened.

284/10
Grant Application to Area Board for new allotment funding cont: The Chairman expressed disappointment that when the Parish Council had at last found new land, the funding had not been given.  He asked if the Parish Councils was wasting its time in applying to the Area Board.  The Clerk advised that the Council already met their statutory requirement to provide allotments.  Due to the upsurge in interest, there was now a national allotment shortage. The Town Council too had a huge waiting list. She had checked with Wiltshire Council Legal Dept and there was not legal reason why a grant could not be paid.  Some county councils provided allotments.  Two earlier applications; a)  for SID safety signs and b) for a new notice board had been turned down even though other parish councils had been given funding for similar items. Decisions appeared arbitrary.  The Area Board Team Manager Peter Durnford had advised the Parish Council to take up this matter with Wiltshire Council Leader Jane Scott.  Cllr. Sankey proposed the Council give priority over other reserves to enable the new allotment project to go ahead.  It was agreed to take the extra funding needed from reserves for partnership objects with Wiltshire Council. 
Resolved: The Parish Council seek a meeting with the Council Leader Jane Scott and invite the Board Chairman Jonathan Seed, Wiltshire Councillor Roy While and Board Team Manager Peter Durnford. 

285/10
New Allotments – Legal Agreement & Progress Report: The Clerk circulated a written report.   The Council noted that at a Meeting held with Mr Guley, both parties had agreed to a five year fixed term tenancy lease with a break clause after 3 years. The statutory requirement to allotment tenants of 1 year’s notice meant the Council would have the new allotments for at least four years. Mr Guley had also agreed to a pre-emption clause to enable the Council to have first option to purchase the land at the current market value, should he wish to sell. 

Resolved: The Council now proceed to have the draft Legal Agreement drawn up.

286/10
Minutes, Council Meeting 13th September: Resolved: These Minutes be formally approved by the Council and signed as a correct record by the Chairman with the following amendments:


Min. 196/10 Public Participation, page 2,  paragraph 7, line 12 Delete “Countrywide”, insert “county wide”


Min. 220/10 Line 18 Delete “on the lamp”

287/10
Arising from Min. 203/10 Melksham Oak Community School Transport Facilities: The Clerk reported that there was no provision for bus shelters within the new school planning application.  Cllr. Brindle reported that there had been a reference on the very first pre-application plan produced but it was subsequently dropped from the application.  Cllr. Petty reported that from 4th September there were no buses passing the school except for the school buses going into the school.  Cllr. Baines reported this was due to a commercial decision by First Bus.

288/10
Arising from Min.208/10 Joint Health Forum 9th September: The Council noted receipt of the Minutes of this meeting from the Town Council.  Cllr. Clark was pleased to note that they concurred with his notes of the meeting.

289/10
Arising from Min. 209/10 Travellers and Sports Field Security: The Council noted a letter from MP Duncan Hames to enclose a reply from Government Minister James Brokenshire at the Home Office.  It was noted that the Council was still seeking legal advice as to its responsibilities towards travellers if it took over ownership of the Sports Field as it was still unclear whether the Parish Council as a local authority was in the same position as a private landowner and could call on the Police to remove travellers.


Resolved: The Council thank Duncan Hames for his prompt response re the issues raised in relation to the travellers.


It was agreed to suspend Standing Orders again to allow for a period of public participation

290/10
Public Participation (3) 

a) Travellers at Bowerhill Sports Field: Cllr. Roy While reported he had been in touch with the Wiltshire Council Traveller Liaison Officer with a view to setting clear guidelines for the future.  He did emphasise that the procedure for moving the travellers on had been unnecessarily slow.  Interested parties needed to work together to set up future parish guidelines to prevent trespass again.

The Chairman reported that he had spoken with Vic Oakman who was concerned that the same scenario could happen at Awdry Avenue. 

b) Directional sign to Whitley Reading Rooms:  Whitley resident Mr Johnston  referred to a letter he had submitted to the Council expressing his concern about the new Whitley Reading Rooms sign.  He felt the sign was unnecessarily obtrusive, in the wrong location and out of keeping with the rural scene.  For the last 100 years people had been able to find the Reading Rooms without any sign.

The Council re-convened.

291/10
Bowerhill Sports Field – site security: The Council noted a written report from the Clerk re a site meeting held on 16th September, with representatives from Wiltshire Council, the Police, England Landscapes and the Parish Council. The following security measures had been agreed:

a) Double Gates, Westinghouse Way: 3 sturdy pull-up bollards with padlocks be inserted across the tarmac part of the access drive, near to the road, and boulders be put at either side of the splay to prevent vehicles being able to drive round the bollards. The double gates be secured with a chain and sturdy padlock.

b) Pavilion Entrance: The existing yellow bollards be removed and replaced with 3 sturdy pull-up bollards across the access just off the roundabout. The double gates be secured with a chain and sturdy bollard.

c) Access from Rugby Field/ Golf Course. The existing bollards to be restored and if possible the gates to be secured with a chain and padlock.
d) Kelly’s Entrance from Shails Lane: A huge boulder to be placed the other side of the metal gate, to prevent any vehicular access. 

However, it was still unclear whether English Landscapes or Wiltshire Council Property Services would fund the security measures.  At present the Sports Field was less secure than it had been prior to trespass by the travellers since 2 of the 3 pull–up bolts were now broken.  It was noted that the Court Order issued at the end of August to exclude the travellers only lasted for three months and action was urgently needed.  The Chairman emphasised that the Parish Council would not be taking over ownership of the Sports Field until the security issues had been resolved.  Resolved: The Council write again to Wiltshire Council and English Landscapes to ask when the agreed security measures would be installed. 
292/10
Arising from 219/10 Insurance Cover for Basketball Court Extension, Shaw: The Assistant Finance Officer, Teresa Strange confirmed that the Council’s Liability Insurance did cover any accidents caused by faults in the fabric of the Basketball Court but any accidents due to playing activity e.g. a football through the Hall window, should be covered by the teams’ own liability insurance.  It was best practice to ensure teams were affiliated and properly ensured when bookings were made.  The Clerk reported that the Caretaker would shortly be repairing the crumbling edges of the court.  This was noted.

293/10
Arising from Min. 220/10 Litterbin, Woodrow Road:  Cllr. Baines reported that the litter bin had now been re-sited and he asked that his thanks be passed on to Norman Burgess for a good job done. 

294/10
Arising from Min. 221/10(d)  New Localism Bill- Council Tax Veto: The Clerk reported that the Council had been able to make a late submission and comments had been submitted. 

295/10 
Minutes, Joint Meeting with Town Council re Campus, 15th September: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approve by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record, with the following amendment:

     Min. 233/10, Page 2 c Action, Line 2 Insert “site” after “present” to read: “on its present site”.

296/10
Recommendations of 15th September Meeting: Resolved: The recommendations as detailed in Mins. 232/10 to 239/10 be formally approved.

297/10
Arising from Min. 233/10 (c) Melksham Library: The Council noted a letter of support for the relocation of the Library to the new Melksham Oak School in the Wiltshire Times from Wiltshire Cllr Mark Griffiths. 

298/10
Arising from Min. 233/10 (f) Christie Miller Centre: Cllr Baines reported that he had submitted written comments about the Survey and Wiltshire Council had responded to inform it would cost £5.5 mil to refurbish the Christie Miller Centre; £2 mil for a new roof and £2 mil for the walls (including the removal of the asbestos) and  £0.5 mil each for the windows the interior and heating and electrical fitments.  He emphasised that even with these costs, it would cost the same to refurbish the existing Centre as to build a new Centre elsewhere with less facilities.  The difference would be that if the Christie Miller Centre were refurbished all the facilities could be retained.  The Chairman  agreed that if the Christie Miller Centre were to be closed , several current activities would be lost and he expressed concern that not only would the new Sports Centre be a much reduced version of the current Christie Miller Centre, but it would just replicate facilities which were already at the new School.  A smaller Sports Centre could not be used for Badminton competitions.  Cllr. Nicol emphasised that people travelled from all over West Wiltshire to use the wider choice of facilities at Christie Miller Centre and thus it brought trade to the town as well.  


Resolved: The comments as detailed above be forwarded to Wiltshire Council as part of the Council’s submission on the Melksham Campus Proposal.

299/10
Arising from Min.238/10 Joint Project Group with Wiltshire Council: Resolved: 1. The Council formally approve the Terms of Reference for a Joint Project Group as agreed with the Town Council, as follows:

1. To seek active representation via two representatives from Melksham Town Council and two representatives from Melksham Without Parish Council working with Wiltshire Council Project Group.

2. To feed any information from the above meetings to Melksham Town and Melksham Without Parish Councils, along with other parish councils in the Community Area Partnership.

3. To ask 2 representatives from the Community Area Partnership take part in meetings.  Other Parish Councils wishing to make representations should contact the working group.

4. To ensure sports groups and all other interested community user groups are kept updated on the progress of the Campus.

5. To keep abreast of progress regarding proposals for the Campus and to formulate a response to any recommendations as appropriate.

     The Clerk to  inform the Town Council of the approval of the Terms of Reference.

  300/10
Minutes, Sports Field Working Party held 23rd September: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

 301/10
Working Party Recommendations, 23rd September: It was noted that at the Informal Sports Meeting held 4th October, Mike Rogers had advised the Council to get Wiltshire Council to build the new “like for like” Pavilion rather than accept a capital cost contribution.  In view of this it as agreed that the Parish Council should decide whether to accept a capital costs contribution from Wiltshire Council for the new Pavilion. (Min. 251/10), once the District Valuer’s Report was available.  It was also agreed, in the light of the Informal Meeting held with Sports Field users on 4th October that further work would be required on the plans for the new Pavilion prior to the Council seeking quotations for the construction of the new Pavilion.

Resolved: The recommendations as detailed in Mins. 242/10 – 257/10 excluding Min 251/10 and 257/10 be formally approved.

302/10
Arising from Min. 249/10 Maintenance Contracts for pitches:  The Chairman reported that he and the Clerk had met with Wiltshire Council officers Ian Brown and Bob Chequer that afternoon (18th October) to discuss the Sports Field contracts.  They had proposed that Wiltshire Council continue to have responsibility for the contract  with English Landscapes until it expired in November 2012.  This meant that English Landscapes would do all the bookings until that date and income would be off set against contract costs which would be paid by Wiltshire Council.  If the Council was happy to accept this arrangement, this proposal would be put to Wiltshire Council Cabinet.  The English Landscapes Contract was for the whole of Wiltshire but Wiltshire Council officers had agreed to work out estimated contracts costs for the Sports Field so that the Parish Council could budget for having a new contract from November 2012.  It was noted that there were presently economies of scale and so a new contract for just the Sports Field would cost the Parish Council more than was charged to Wiltshire Council.  Cllr. Wood emphasised that quotes should be sought from local contractors as well and Cllr. Baines agreed there could be advantages in using a smaller local company.

Resolved: The Council accept the proposal for the Sports Field maintenance contract to remain with English Landscapes until November 2010

303/10
Arising from Min. 252/10 Meeting with District Valuer:  It was noted that the Chairman and Clerk had met with the District Valuer at the Sports Field on Thursday 14th October at 10.30 a.m. 

304/10
Minutes, Informal Joint Sports Group 4th October: Resolved:  The Minutes of the Informal Sports Group be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

305/10
Arising from Min. 271/10 Forest Football Pavilion: The Chairman reported that he had spoken with Town Councillor Vic Oakman who had advised that the Forest Pavilion Architect had designed a building, with an option for a later extension which could be built at modest cost.  Resolved: The Council write to the Forest Project Committee to ask if the Sports Group could have sight of the plans. 

306/10
Highway Matters

 (i) Wiltshire Council draft Transport Plan 2011 – 2026: An invitation was received to attend a Stakeholder Consultation evening.  Cllr. Brindle asked to attend the event to be held at Devizes Corn Exchange on Monday 1st November.  This was agreed. A summary of the draft Transport Plan had been circulated to each councillor. 
 The Clerk emphasised that while there were planned cycleway improvements for urban areas, there were no references to new cycleways in rural areas.  It was agreed to comment on this.  It was further agreed that councillors would submit any comments to the Clerk before 8th November. 

Resolved:  Cllr. Brindle represent the Parish Council at the Stakeholder Consultation Event at Devizes on 1st November. 


(ii) Safer Footways for Whitley Campaign: The Council noted letters and emails of support. (See Item (iv) below re Middle Lane, Whitley)  Resolved: It was agreed to forward copies to Mark Griffiths and ask him to raise this issue with the Area Board 
(iii) Grit Bins – paper from Wiltshire Council. This was noted. (See Item (iv) below re sites approved for new Grit Bins.)
(iv) Highway Improvement s Meeting, 5th October:  Cllr. Baines reported that he attended this Meeting together with Cllr. Rolf Brindle.  There was £13,000 available for improvements in the Melksham Area which did not cover much, since one new pedestrian crossing cost at least £20,000,and a gateway scheme cost £5,000.  Thirty schemes were reviewed against a scoring system which comprised a number of factors.   For the Melksham Without parish, three schemes were considered a) a footway connection between Berryfield and Aloeric School allowing for one single crossing,   b) new footway in Middle Lane, Whitley and,  c) pedestrian improvement at Shaw Hill.  The schemes which won the most points were a) new pedestrian crossing in Bath Road Shurnhold, followed by b)  traffic calming at Queensway and c) new footway Middle Lane, Whitley.  The traffic calming for Queensway was needed as a result of the new Oak School and ideally this should be part of the School Travel Plan.  The Meeting also reviewed sites for dropped kerbs. There were requests for 40 and those felt to be most needed were at a) Bath Road, Shurnhold,  b) Blackmore Road c) Shaw School and c) Steeple Ashton. 27 grit bins were requested  and Wiltshire Council agreed to install 3 at a) Atworth, b) Hornbeam Crescent and c) Westhill. No grit bins would be installed on normal salting routes. There was discussion re scoring criteria and whether this was accurate for some items.   

Resolved: The Council write to the Area Board to request more details of how individual sites were scored and to express concern that scoring appeared inconsistent and did not expose the high risk of hazard in some areas such as Top Lane, Whitley.

(v) Directional Sign for Whitley Reading Rooms: Resolved: Cllr Wood proposed, seconded by Cllr. Baines that the sign remain at its present position. This was agreed.

(vi) Traffic Light shutters, Shaw: The Council noted an email from Wiltshire Council to inform the light shutters had again been re-adjusted.  It was reported that when the first readjustment had been done, the green light had been more visible but with this recent readjustment, problems with seeing the green and amber light had returned, especially when there was bright sunlight.  Cllr. Bean reported that the school flashing lights were also faulty and the hedge nearby was overgrowing the lights and the school sign.  It was agreed to take up these matters with County Highways and Shaw School. 

Resolved: 1. The Council make representations to Wiltshire Highways re the shutters and cutting the hedge back.  2. The Council take up the issue of the faulty school flashing lights with Shaw School.


(vii) Berryfield – request for street sign: The Council noted a letter from a resident to ask where Berryfield Park ended and Berryfield Lane began?  The resident requested a “Berryfield Lane” sign at the end of Berryfield Park.  Cllr. Petty emphasised that Berryfield Lane went right up to the main Semington Road. 

Resolved: The Council reply to indicate the full length of Berryfield Lane and to state that a second sign was felt to be unnecessary.

(viii) Roundabout Sponsorship Scheme: The Clerk presented an amended planting scheme for the Western Way roundabout which had been agreed between David Carson and Wiltshire Highways.  David Carson had decided to change from the Spa roundabout to the Western way roundabout because the Spa roundabout was too big and traffic moved too fast for his signs to make an impact.  It was noted that another enquiry had been received from Lovejoys.  Resolved: The Council support the planting scheme for the Western Way roundabout and a formal licence be now sought from Wiltshire Council.
(viii) Highway issues – reply from Area Highways Engineer: The Council noted a reply from Andy Cadwallader to inform that:-

 a) Village Nameplates:  Mark Stansby dealt with village name plates and would shortly be in touch re village name plates for Berryfield and Bowerhill 

b) Virtual Permit Order: There were no plans to stop the normal methods of paying.

c) Speed Limit Improvement Schemes: These should be taken up with the Area Board.

d) Town Centre Improvements: The one way order was covered by a weight limit order so HGVs only had access for deliveries.

307/10
Street Lighting switch off: The Council noted a letter sent via the Area Board from the Climate Friendly Group to request support for Wiltshire Council switching off non–strategic street lighting from midnight to 5.30 a.m to save energy.  Cllr. Brindle explained that lighting on main routes and areas at risk would not be affected. 


Resolved: The Council support this initiative and ask the Area Board if the Council could draw up a list of suitable lights to be switched off.

308/10
Tree at Goods Hill, Whitley & Chestnut Trees:  The Clerk reported that she had  now obtained the Report with thermal images showing that the tree had internal decay.  It had been felled for highway safety reasons.  Cllr. Nicol expressed concern that some horse chestnut trees were dying as a result of disease.  Cllr. Wood reported that some did recover from the disease.  Cllr. Brindle informed that Defra was advising that diseased horse chestnuts should be felled and burnt to prevent the spread of the disease.


Resolved: The Council write to Wiltshire Council to request that replacement tree-planting take place at Goods Hill.

309/10
Path Improvement  Grant Scheme (PIGS) – new Information Board, Whitley: The Clerk  reported that she needed to submit a grant application to Wiltshire Council by end October.  However as Melksham Without had already been given funding for four Information Boards it may not be awarded a grant for another Board.  It was agreed to apply for a grant for one new Information Board for Whitley and that this Board should be sited near the Pear Tree, Whitley. 


Resolved: The Council apply for a grant for one new Information Board for Whitley.

310/10
General Correspondence for action:

a) Office space for Melksham Community Partnership Co-ordinator: The Council considered a request from Miriam Zaccarelli for help in providing a few hours’ office space for her to work in town.  There was discussion re the need to maintain security and to pay for use of the copier.  It was agreed that the Council offer Miriam use of the Reception area one morning per week for a trial period of six months, when staff were at the office.  It was also agreed that  the Community Partnership be asked to pay for use of any facilities, such as telephone and copier. 

Resolved: The Council reply to Miriam Zaccarelli, as detailed above.

b) WALC October Circular: The Council noted that the WALC AGM would take place on 16th November.  It was agreed to ask Cllr. Coombes if he would attend on the Council’s behalf. 

c) Census 2011 – Email from Paul Hackman and Councillor Handbook: The Council noted information about the forthcoming 10 year census which would take place D.V. on Sunday 27th March.  Resolved: The Council publicise this date in the next parish newsletter and on the Council website.

d) Remembrance Day Service, Sunday 14th November at 3.00 p.m. Invitation received from Melksham Town Council.  Cllr Petty informed he would be attending under another “hat”.  Resolved: The Council reply to ask that 9  seats be reserved for the following persons: Cllr and Mrs Mills, Cllr Baines, Cllr. Pat Nicol; Cllr and Mrs Glover, Margaret and Barry Mylchreest and Mary Jarvis 

e) Selwood Housing Event Tuesday 9th November: Invitation received to a Selwood Housing Open Evening.  Cllr Pat Nicol expressed an interest in attending this event.  She raised her concerns re a letter which had been circulated to Selwood Housing tenants which implied that one option being considered as a result of economy cuts by Wiltshire Council was withdrawal of the life-line emergency service for elderly persons.  One frail resident who had received the letter had become very frightened about losing her life-line service.  She was being asked to comment on this even though no information had yet been received about proposals from Wiltshire Council. 
311/10
General Correspondence for information: The Council noted receipt of the following papers:

a) DIS Extra NALC Direct Information Service – October edition

b) Cloth Arts Week – Report

c) Wiltshire Rural Housing Association: Letter and report from Mrs Shell

312/10             Dumped Tyres, Beanacre: Cllr. Clark reported four dumped tyres on the Old Beanacre Road at Beanacre. It was agreed to ask Wiltshire Council to take them away.


Meeting closed 10.10 p.m.

Chairman 6th December 2010 
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